Khusrow Akkas Abbasi* and Zahida Khalid**

Abstract

China's nuclear threat perception, of which its nuclear weapons program is the by-product, is driven by the external strategic environment where the United States (US) is a key player. Chairman Mao Zedong, after the US nuclear intimidation during the Korean War and the Cross-Strait Crises, considered that nuclear weapons were central not only to deter their potential use against China but also to counter the nuclear threat. The geostrategic location of the country makes it vulnerable to a few nuclear powers. However, not all of these states constitute a key concern in Beijing's nuclear threat perception. In this regard, an analysis of the US nuclear weapons program and capabilities would help understand China's nuclear threat perception. The paper aims to explore the threat that China perceives from the US given the latter's growing focus against it, including through its nuclear arsenal. The study, after a brief historical background, begins with a cursory discussion on theoretical underpinnings for threat perception. The next section outlines the US nuclear weapon policy and capability that has a bearing on China's nuclear threat perception. The paper argues that with its intentions and excessive capability, the US is a primary actor in shaping China's nuclear threat perception and altering its long-standing nuclear weapons policy and modernization of its nuclear forces.

Keywords: Nuclear Weapons, United States, China, Conventional Prompt Strike (CPS), Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD).

Introduction

According to *The Science of Military Strategy* (SMS) 2013, nuclear weapons have an essential role in achieving and sustaining China's great power status. *The 2013 SMS* notes, 'we must fully recognize that nuclear forces are not ensuring the status of great power to broadcast and safeguard national core interests without infringements and to create a peaceful and safe development environment.'¹ On December 31, 2015, Chinese President Xi Jinping announced the restructuring of the People's Liberation Army (PLA). He termed the establishment of the PLA Army general command, the PLA Rocket Force (PLARF), formerly known as PLA Second Artillery Force (PLASAF), and the PLA Strategic Support Force

^{*} PhD Scholar, Department of Political Science and Public Policy, University of Waikato, Hamilton, New Zealand.

^{**} Assistant Editor, *Policy Perspectives*, Institute of Policy Studies (IPS), Islamabad, Pakistan.

(PLASSF) as a significant step towards building a strong modern military with Chinese characteristics. While emphasizing the role of PLARF, Xi stated that the PLARF is a 'core force of strategic deterrence, a strategic buttress to the country's position as a major power, and an important building block in upholding national security.⁷²

The reforms introduced by President Xi Jinping towards the end of 2015 led to the elevation of the status of the PLASAF from a branch to service. These reforms were not explicitly related to nuclear and conventional missile forces. Many analysts have overlooked other simultaneous developments, like the creation of the Strategic Support Force (SSF) that 'centralizes most PLA space, cyber, electronic, and psychological warfare capabilities.'3 According to one RAND study, the PLASAF had been arguing for years for a 'separate space component within the PLA' however, the PLA Air Force (PLAAF) had tried to keep it under its domain.⁴ The creation of the SSF shows that the PLASSF narrative has prevailed over that of the PLAAF. In addition to that, the top leadership of the newly built SSF included former officers of the PLASAF, who are likely to align the PLASSF with the PLARF.⁵ According to some analysts, 'PLARF will command all three legs of China's nuclear triad-ballistic missiles, nuclear-capable bombers, and submarines.'6 If this transformation happened successfully, the PLARF would be the only military service in the world controlling the nuclear triad of China. Moreover, one can speculate that PLARF might also gain command over China's BMD system and counter-space force as both domains require and employ modified ballistic missiles.

Brief Historical Background

China was estimated to possess 350 nuclear warheads in 2020.⁷ It is believed to have six types of nuclear warheads assemblies: 'a 15-40 kiloton(kt) fission bomb; a 20 kt missile warhead; a three megaton (mt) thermonuclear missile warhead; a 3 mt thermonuclear gravity bomb; a 4-5 mt missile warhead; and a 200-300 kt missile warhead.'⁸ China, in one year (June 2018 - June 2019) has fielded a new version of a mid-range nuclear-capable ballistic missile, dual-capable intermediate-range mobile ballistic missile, and upgraded transporter erector launcher (TEL) mobile launcher of DF-31AG Inter Continental Ballistic Missile (ICBM). In December 2019, China carried out a test of a new nuclear-capable JL-3 Submarine-Launch Ballistic Missile (SLBM).⁹ Moreover, China continues to develop multiple independently targetable re-entry vehicles (MIRV)-capable ICBMs, an air-launched dual-capable ballistic missile.¹⁰

For China, nuclear weapons had less utility than the conventional means of warfare until the end of the Cold War. Therefore, China's nuclear weapons program initially escaped the issues concerning international security, such as nuclear proliferation. There are several reasons for this including a weak and slow-developing nuclear weapons program in China and the Cold War bipolar competition between the US and the Soviet Union. The immense relative advantage in the nuclear capacity of the two competing superpowers kept China out from a potential threat matrix. The latter's commitment to a restrained nuclear weapons policy and No-First-Use (NFU), its isolationist/selective engagement policy also factored in. With the end of the Cold War, the role of nuclear weapons has generally become less significant in international politics, however, its role in the US and Russia's security policies has remained unchanged. Contrary to this, the role of nuclear weapons became more significant for Beijing. Major powers are reducing the arsenal in numbers but not because of any genuine approach towards elimination of the weapons of mass destruction (WMDs) but to reduce the costs and burden of maintaining the outdated and less sophisticated weapons stocks. They are increasingly relying on modernization and the sophistication of weapons. Among the permanent five (P5) members of the United Nations (UN)-China, France, Russia, the United Kingdom (UK), and the US-China is the only state that has increased its nuclear stockpile since the end of the Cold War. According to some estimates, by 2029, China would significantly increase the size of its nuclear stockpiles, making it approximately 600 warheads.¹¹

China also continues the modernization of its nuclear forces. Among its several state-of-the-art weapons and delivery systems, notable were Dongfeng-41 (DF-41), DF-31AG, JL-2, DF-26, DF-17 hypersonic glide vehicle (HGV), DF-100 cruise missile, and the WZ-8 supersonic reconnaissance drone.¹² Recent reports indicate that China is constructing almost 250 new silos.¹³ It is unclear whether it will load these silos with single-warhead missiles or with the new MIRVed-DF-41, which would require a significant increase in the number of new warheads.

China's Nuclear Threat Perception

Threat perception is a significant factor in making and guiding a state's security policymaking process. An acute sense of external threat can lead to strong internal cohesion, leading to aggressive responses to perceived or real foreign threats and hard balances.¹⁴ The realist school of international relations and realist conflict theorists tend to associate *perception* to the security threat based on power asymmetries.¹⁵ The greater the power asymmetry, the higher the level of perceived threat. In the 1980s, intention as a variable became the

other source of the threat when international relations scholars began to understand the psychological factors behind threat perception. Waltz writes that military threats are assessed as comprising a range of factors that include the adversary's military power, offensive capabilities, physical or geographical proximity, and hostile intentions.¹⁶

According to Robert Jervis and others, threat perception is defined in terms of capability and intent to inflict harm.¹⁷ The mainstream international relations literature has many studies explaining the threats that the world perceives from China's growing military and economic clout.¹⁸ However, why China perceives the threat from other states is relatively less explored. Therefore, to contribute more to the existing literature, the following section analyzes the nuclear capabilities and intentions of the US, which might impact China's nuclear threat perception and consequently shape its nuclear strategy.

Framing the US in China's Threat Perception

Being the only superpower, the US has potent and large means to influence the policies of other states. Due to its relative power advantage and Washington's recent gestures regarding China, the latter perceives the former to be its primary security threat.¹⁹ The US has an overwhelming nuclear capability as compared to China. According to the *Bulletin of Atomic Scientists* 2020 report, the US maintains a stockpile of 3,800 nuclear weapons: approximately 1,750 are deployed, and the remaining 2,050 are kept in storage. Out of the total deployed, 800 warheads are assigned to 400 ICBMs—200 warheads for 200 Mk-21/SERV ICBMs and the remaining 600 warheads for 200 Mk-12A ICBMs having MIRV capability— 1,920 SLBMs are assigned to the US Navy, and 850 warheads are kept for bombers. The remaining 230 are non-strategic nuclear warheads.²⁰

Non-strategic nuclear warheads are further divided into three versions: the B61-3, the B61-4, and the B61-10. Approximately 80 warheads of the B61-10 version retired in 2016, and the remaining 150 are deployed at different airbases in Europe.²¹ Moreover, approximately 2,385 nuclear warheads are retired from service and awaiting dismantlement. The US nuclear inventory is *more than twelve times greater* than China's nuclear forces. According to the 1972 US Single Integrated Operational Plan (SIOP), approximately 600 nuclear warheads at that time were designated for China to destroy approximately 70 percent of its industry and 70 percent of the urban population. The Plan would have also destroyed most of the military infrastructure and targets.²²

Since 1994, the US administrations have published Nuclear Posture Review (NPR), a primary document outlining US nuclear threat perception, its nuclear weapons policy doctrine, and nuclear forces to achieve policy goals. A nuclear contingency over Taiwan involving China was explicitly discussed in the 1994 NPR. The 2002 US NPR, concerning China, notes that 'due to the combination of China's still developing strategic objectives and the ongoing modernization of its nuclear and non-nuclear forces, China is a country that could be involved in an immediate or potential contingency.' ²³ One of the three nuclear contingencies discussed in the 2002 NPR also refers to a potential military confrontation with China over Taiwan.²⁴

Compared to the 2002 NPR, the 2010 Obama administration's NPR places China alongside Russia as a key nuclear weapons state in Washington's calculus. In the 2010 NPR, US' desire to enhance 'strategic stability' with China is expressed. However, at the same time, the NPR expresses concerns about the modernization of the latter's nuclear arsenal, the lack of transparency, and its future intentions. ²⁵ The premium of strategic stability shows that Washington accepts mutual deterrence with Beijing and will respond to changes and new developments in the latter's nuclear weapons policy and capabilities.²⁶

The 2018 NPR, under the Trump administration, takes an assertive stance towards 'great power competition.'27 The NPR further emphasizes that 'effective U.S. deterrence of nuclear attack and nonnuclear strategic attack requires ensuring that potential adversaries do not miscalculate regarding the consequences of nuclear first use, either regionally or against the United States itself.²⁸ The NPR highlights new changes; nuclear weapons might be used in retaliation to a non-nuclear attack. This may be related to China's NFU policy as the US is developing precision missiles, which can target strategic assets with conventional warheads. The 2018 NPR removed the call for 'strategic stability' and proposed new nuclear capabilities which could lead to nuclear escalation with new nuclear options. According to Li Bin, a Chinese nuclear expert, the 2018 NPR is an attempt aimed at the use of nuclear weapons' advantage to pursue regional and global hegemony.²⁹ Another Chinese expert views 2018 NPR as a failure. He views that accusation that China might be 'mistakenly concluding that it could secure an advantage through the limited use of its theater nuclear capabilities or that any use of nuclear weapons, however limited, is acceptable^{'30} cannot be justified as China has NFU policy and does not have low-yield nuclear weapons.

In short, the 1994 and 2002 NPRs view China vis-à-vis Taiwan, and its gradually growing nuclear weapons capabilities. The 2010 NPR sees China as a nuclear weapons state and emerging challenge which

needs to be addressed. However, the 2018 NPR deems China a serious challenge and threat to US-led regional security architecture and necessitates new policy changes and capabilities to maintain regional balance in US' favor.

US BMD System and China

China's perception of the US threat in the nuclear realm is exacerbated by US Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD) systems. In January 2019, while unveiling the US missile defense strategy, the former US President Donald Trump declared, 'our goal is simple: To ensure we can detect and destroy any missile launched against the United States-anywhere, anytime, anyplace.'³¹ This is a major shift from the previous US administrations who constantly said they sought BMD to defend against rogue states.³² Consequently, China sees US BMD capabilities as a threat to its security and general strategic stability. Chinese perception of the US is based on both material capability and intent.³³ Furthermore, the BMD system's operational deployments by the US against North Korea, for instance, cover the same trajectory as required for China's missiles.³⁴ Therefore, it is likely that Washington would seek to intercept missiles fired from China by its BMD systems-it is simply implausible to believe that a state would not use a defensive system to defend against a nuclear attack if they had defensive systems in place.

On the other hand, China's nuclear-capable missile force is significantly smaller than the US and Russian forces. According to Pentagon's 2019 Missile Defense Review, China is estimated to have one hundred and twenty-five nuclear missiles, which can potentially pose a threat to the US.³⁵ According to Kristensen and Korda, approximately eighty out of one hundred and twenty-five can reach the US mainland (the rest can threaten other US territories).³⁶ In 2020, according to *Defense News*, the US had forty-four ground-based interceptors (GBI) in place at 'Fort Greely, Alaska, and Vandenberg Air Force Base, California, with plans to add twenty-two additional missile silos at Fort Greely to support twenty more GBIs' by 2025.³⁷

Theoretically, to ensure a retaliatory strike, China needs to have more than forty-four nuclear warheads and missiles—a number more than the US interceptors—that could reach the continental US. Alternatively, the former can lose only forty-eight missiles to Washington in a first-strike to ensure a secure second-strike can take place.³⁸

Apart from GBI, by the end of FY 2021, the US aims to increase the number of BMD-capable Navy Aegis ships to 48, and it is further planning to increase the number up to 65 by FY 2025.³⁹ The BMD-capable

Navy Aegis ships are capable of 'defending against short, medium, and intermediate-range ballistic missiles during their midcourse phase with an emphasis on the ascent stage.'⁴⁰ Additionally, the US also operates seven batteries of Terminal High Altitude Area Defence (THAAD) antiballistic missile defense system, and each can carry 48-72 interceptors. Three batteries with six launchers each (eight interceptors per launcher as per standard) are deployed in Hawaii, Guam, and South Korea.⁴¹ THAAD is designed to counter short and medium-range ballistic missiles, however, there is a potential to increase the range of its interceptors and connect it with other BMD systems such as Patriot.⁴²

In a conference report on the *Sixth China-US Strategic Dialogue on Strategic Nuclear Dynamics 2011*, a technical expert from China concluded, 'when we have technical exchanges with Russian experts, they think the US is exaggerating the threat of missiles launched from North Korea and Iran, and in fact, the trajectories [of US missile interceptors] seem to be designed for Russia and China.'⁴³ The report quotes another Chinese representative saying that the US could advance from 30 (in 2011, the US had 30 interceptors, according to the report) to 300 interceptors in the future, broadening its BMD program.⁴⁴ Though the number of GBIs will be 64 by 2023, the sum of BMD interceptors, including Aegis and THAAD, is estimated to grow to be greater than 300.⁴⁵

For many in China, including academics and policymakers in the government and the PLA believe that the US BMD system has weakened China's strategic and tactical nuclear retaliatory capabilities, and it could also intercept its conventional missiles in the event of a conflict.⁴⁶ Moreover, these analysts consider that the system is solely driven by the determination to enhance the outreach of its offensive military capabilities and strategies with impunity-what Jeffery Knop calls 'unidirectional deterrence.⁴⁷ In short, the Chinese view is that the US wants to be equipped with a 'spear and shield' to attack without the fear of being attacked. Arguably, such offensive and defensive capabilities favor pre-emptive and first-use strategies, leaving adversaries with fewer means of reprisal-in turn, it requires them to strengthen their nuclear weapons program to restore deterrence vis-à-vis Washington.⁴⁸ The US BMD system, however, is just one factor where Beijing identifies a major shift in the US grand strategy towards enhanced competition that occurred under Donald Trump.

Another emerging concern in Beijing is related to the US nuclear submarines carrying Submarine Launch Ballistic Missiles (SLBMs). Under President Barack Obama's 'Pivot to Asia' policy, also known as the rebalancing strategy, the US announced the intention to rebalance global military deployments towards the Indo-Pacific. The former US Secretary

of Defense Leon Panetta while speaking at the annual Shangri-La Dialogue conference in June 2012 had stated,

By 2020, the [US] navy will reposture its forces from today's roughly 50-50% split between the Pacific and the Atlantic to about a 60-40 split between those [the Pacific] oceans. That will include six aircraft carriers in this region, a majority of our cruisers, destroyers, combat ships and submarines.⁴⁹

Later in September 2014, former Deputy Secretary of Defense Bob Work, in an address at the Council of Foreign Relations (CFR) in Washington, D.C., said, 'sixty percent of U.S. Navy and Air Force will be based in the Pacific by 2020.'⁵⁰ According to Li Bin, the US has planned to deploy most of the ballistic missile submarines to the pacific to increase the number of targets that can hit China.⁵¹ The US submarines in the Pacific are capable of carrying more than 1,000 nuclear warheads collectively. The degree of readjustment shows that the Indo-Pacific is the new center of international political gravity. Furthermore, nuclear submarines are better at dispersion, mobility, and concealment compared to air or land-based nuclear forces. China does not and may never have the capability to destroy every US submarine, and thus US SLBMs secure the second-strike capability of the US, hence preserving deterrence. Due to their low detectability, quick mobility, and concealment, SLBMs can also contribute to the US first-strike capabilities.

Unlike other delivery means, nuclear submarines with SLBMs bypass the 'use it or lose it' pressure—a condition often associated with the use of Tactical Nuclear Weapons (TNWs). This pressure suggests a state may feel the need to launch its warheads in a crisis or conflict rather than lose them all to an adversary during a first or disarming strike. In other cases, a state might lose connectivity from the command and control for authorization to use its arsenal, or a state might use them accidentally, hence losing them. The SLBMs launched from close proximity reduce the time to reach the target, improve the accuracy of strikes, and diminish chances for an adversary to relocate ground-based movable assets such as land-based ICBMs. The US Pacific fleet of submarines can, theoretically, carry out disarming strikes against the small numbers of North Korea and China's land-based ICBMs, strategic bases, and command and control systems with a conventional missile strike.

Moreover, the development of space-based systems by the US is also a factor that would provide it with real-time intelligence, surveillance,

and reconnaissance regardless of the weather conditions. The US 2019 Ballistic Missile Defense Review (BMDR) states that:

Given the significant advantages of space-basing for sensors, and potentially interceptors, particularly for boost-phase defense, MDA [Missile Defense Agency] will study development and fielding of a space-based missile intercept layer capable of boost-phase defense...⁵²

In this regard, for the fiscal year 2020, the White House requested USD 34 million 'to develop and test by 2023 a prototype spacebased directed-energy (laser) weapon for ICBMs during their boost phase. The program is expected to cost USD 380 million over five years.⁷⁵³ The program will boost the BMD interceptor capability and help in tracing mobile targets, including mobile ICBMs, in all weather conditions with greater accuracy. The mobility factor of nuclear and missile inventory is central to China's retaliatory capability.⁵⁴ In addition, such surveillance and precision technology of the US might undermine strategic stability.

A less considered factor in the literature but one that informs China's nuclear threat perception is US conventional military capabilities. The US has the most advanced and reliable conventional military capability in the world. In recent years, it has improved its conventional military technologies relevant to strategic capabilities, such as Conventional Prompt Global Strike (CPGS) and advanced Early Warning Systems (EWS), which would permit the US to strike around the globe in an hour. With these military capabilities, Chinese policymakers are eliminating the distinction between the nuclear and conventional domains, which was long a key element informing China's nuclear posture.⁵⁵

US Conventional Strike Capabilities and China

Precision munitions first demonstrated their utility, operationally during the Vietnam War and gained prominence in Operation Desert Storm in 1991. The idea of CPGS first showed up in the 2001 Quadrennial Defense Review (QDR), which notes that the US defense strategy 'rests on the assumption that U.S. forces have the ability to project power worldwide.'⁵⁶ The Bush administration in 2002 NPR called for 'the integration of precision conventional weapons with strategic nuclear forces in a new category of 'offensive strike' weapons.'⁵⁷ In 2003, the US Air Force and the Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency (DARPA) launched a program to develop 'a launch vehicle similar to a ballistic missile and a hypersonic reentry vehicle, known as the common aero vehicle (CAV)' that would provide the US ability of prompt global strike.⁵⁸

After two years in 2004, the US National Military Strategy (NMS) set out a new global strike mission for carrying out the effective global strike,

> ... to damage, neutralize or destroy any objective results from a combination of precision and manoeuvre, and the integration of new technologies, doctrine and organizations. Defeating the most dangerous threats will require persistence in force application that allows strikes against time-sensitive and time-critical targets. Ensuring capabilities are positioned and ready to conduct strikes against these targets requires the ability to sustain operations over time and across significant distances.⁵⁹

The 2006 QDR emphasized the need and ability of CPGS 'to attack fixed, hard and deeply buried, mobile and relocatable targets with improved accuracy anywhere in the world promptly upon the President's order.⁶⁰ The 2010 QDR, while dwelling upon the significance of the global strike, notes that global strike could be a solution to 'growing threats to forward-deployed forces and bases and ensuring U.S. power projection capabilities.⁶¹ Similarly, US Air Force specified that it could 'modify both Minuteman II missiles and Peacekeeper missiles to carry conventional warheads.⁶² DARPA also sought to design ArcLight, an alternative delivery vehicle for the PGS mission.⁶³

Moreover, the 2010 Nuclear Posture Review viewed PGS in line with US regional deterrence strategy, noting 'these capabilities may be particularly valuable for the defeat of time-urgent regional threats.'⁶⁴ Though the review mentions the intention not to affect 'the stability of our nuclear relationships with Russia or China,' one can understand the underlying impact of CPGS capability on the US first-strike against Chinese nuclear command and control and limited nuclear forces.⁶⁵

The CPGS intensified China's threat perception. It arguably increased strategic instability and exacerbated the security dilemma between the US and China as Yao Yunzhu, former Major General of the PLA, wrote in 2013, 'the United States is developing a series of conventional strategic strike capabilities. Once deployed, they could have the capability to strike China's nuclear arsenal and make China's NFU policy redundant.'⁶⁶ Some Chinese experts viewed that the US might perceive that China will not respond to former's conventional strike against its nuclear installations. To them, it weakens the latter's nuclear deterrence.⁶⁷ Another view is that the description of targets given in *Congressional Research Report*—for instance, 'deeply buried' and 'hardened' or 'fleeting' and 'time-critical' targets—clearly fit in Chinese missile sites and command and control facilities.⁶⁸

Further, China's evolving anti-satellite weapons (ASATs) and A2/AD capabilities are considered a major concern in the official US discourse.⁶⁹ The Conventional Prompt Strike (CPS), formerly CPGS in Congressional Research Report (CSR), therefore, could have a crucial role in the emerging US military strategies such as by striking deep inside adversary's territory to destroy A2/AD capabilities and could be used to threaten critical non-strategic infrastructure and targets in China.⁷⁰ Theoretically, the CPS capability could give the US an edge to target China's nuclear forces without resorting to a nuclear first-strike as the Obama administration's National Defense Authorization Act (NDAA) of 2013 requested the commander of the US Strategic Command to review US capabilities to 'neutralize' underground tunnels using 'conventional and nuclear forces.⁷¹

The pre-emptive use of nuclear weapons against an imminent attack for escalation control has always been an option for the US. Moreover, for several reasons, such as the growing awareness of the impact of nuclear war, its outcome, and available alternative means such as CPS, the first use by the US of nuclear weapons is politically unfeasible, albeit not impossible in extremis.⁷² Therefore, CPS appears to be a better alternative to a first-strike and a viable option for the US policymakers to disarm, disrupt and destroy Chinese assets if necessary. It also gives an impression that the US policymakers believe China would be less likely to retaliate with nuclear weapons if the US used CPS to target its strategic assets with conventional payloads. The CPS system, once fully operationalized, may enhance US deterrence and offensive capabilities by letting the US attack fleeting targets (mobile, time-sensitive, and hard to track) in the initial or later stages of the conflict. The CPS weapons would add value to America's existing nuclear capabilities as US officials have argued that such weaponry could provide niche capabilities, allowing it to strike nuclear targets with conventional missiles in a short time. However, such a scenario may prompt China to reconsider security and nuclear policies, such as giving up its NFU policy in the future.

The military modernization by the US is the most important external factor that has shaped China's threat perception, and potentially induced change in domestic security policies by influencing the internal factors. For instance, the US pivot to Asia announced in 2011 made China feel vulnerable to the former and generated a series of responses. China's comprehensive military modernization, led by President Xi announced in late 2015, was the manifestation of China's threat perception from the US. The 2018 NPR is yet another response from the US. Such measures from both sides exacerbate the security dilemma between both states and the Indo-Pacific region.

Conclusion

The US has an overwhelming nuclear capability that can outrightly challenge China, and potentially eliminate its ability to deliver a credible second-strike against the former. In other words, the US nuclear triad and ongoing technological developments undermine China's nuclear deterrent. A change in the US nuclear weapons program will likely breed change in China's nuclear weapons policy and force structure. According to the 2018 NPR, the US maintains that it preserves the option of pre-emptive nuclear weapons strike in 'the most extreme circumstances to protect our vital interests and those of our allies."73 This kind of deliberately maintained strategic ambiguity coupled with the capability to carry out the first-strike against China and superior conventional capabilities results in the US being the biggest threat in the former's threat perception. The Science of Military Strategy 2013 notes that 'the US is implementing routine called the 'Fast Global Strike' program, and once formed into actual combat capability, will carry nuclear missile power implementing conventional strikes will put us in a passive position, greatly affecting our nuclear counterattack ability and weakening our nuclear deterrence effectiveness.'74 China's current nuclear force modernization, which started towards the end of 2015, is mainly driven by the perception that the US is advancing towards a more hostile nuclear weapons policy and advancing nuclear and conventional military capabilities. As the threat perception intensifies and manifests across China's periphery, the pressure increases for it to adopt countermeasures, which would intensify the security dilemma and nuclear arms race. However, it is also interesting to note that China's nuclear force modernization started years before the 2018 NPR which discusses flexible capabilities and tailored strategies. This reflects how the US may approach any conflict in the Indo-Pacific.

Notes

¹ AMS, 战略学 [*The Science of Military Strategy 2013*], rev ed. (Beijing: Academy of Military Science, 2013), 148.

² "China Inaugurates PLA Rocket Force as Military Reform Deepens," *Xinhua*, January 2, 2016, http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/0102/c90786-8998406.html.

³ John Costello and Joe McReynolds, *China's Strategic Support Force: A Force for a New Era*, China's Strategic Perspectives 13, ed. Philip C. Saunders (Washington DC: National Defence University Press, 2018), 1, https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/ 68/Documents/stratperspective/china/china-perspectives_13.pdf.

⁴ Eric Heginbotham, Michael S. Chase, Jacob L. Heim, Bonny Lin, Mark Cozad, Lyle J. Morris, Christopher P. Twomey, Forrest E. Morgan, Michael Nixon, Cristina L. Garafola and Samuel K. Berkowitz, *China's Evolving Nuclear Deterrent: Major Drivers and Issues for the United States*, report (Santa Monica: RAND Corporation, 2017), 112, https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1628.html. ⁵ Ibid 110-115

⁵ Ibid., 110-115.

¹³ Matt Korda and Hans Kristensen, "China is Building a Second Nuclear Missile Silo Field," *The Strategic Security Blog*, July 26, 2021, https://fas.org/blogs/security/2021/07/china-is-building-a-second-nuclear-missile-silo-field/.

¹⁴ Marilynn B. Brewer, "Psychology of Prejudice: Ingroup Love or Outgroup Hate?" *Journal of Social Issues* 55, no. 3 (1999): 429-444, http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.197.4614&rep=rep1&type=pdf; Martha L. Cottam and Richard W. Cottam, *Nationalism and Politics: The Political Behavior of Nation States* (Boulder: Lynne Rienner Publishers, 2001); and Howard Lavine, Milton Lodge and Kate Freitas, "Threat, Authoritarianism, and Selective Exposure to Information," *Political Psychology* 26, no. 2 (2005): 219-244, https://doi.org/10.1111/j.14679221.2005.00416.x.

¹⁵ Paul Kennedy, The Rise and Fall of the Great Powers: Economic Change and Military Conflict from 1500 to 2000 (New York: Random House, 2001); Kenneth Waltz, *Theory of International Politics*, Addison-Wesley Series in Political Science (Reading: Addison-Wesley Publishing, 1979), https://dl1.cuni.cz/pluginfile.php/486328/mod_resource/ content/0/Kenneth%20N.%20Waltz%20Theory%20of%20International%20Politics% 20AddisonWesley%20series%20in%20political%20science%20%20%20%201979. pdf.

¹⁶ Waltz, "Theory of International Politics," 22.

¹⁷ Robert Jervis, *Perception and Misperception in International Politics* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1976); and Jie Chen, "Urban Chinese Perceptions of Threats from the United States and Japan," *Public Opinion Quarterly* 65, no. 2 (2001): 254-266, https://doi.org/10.1086/322200.

¹⁸ Samuel Huntington, *The Clash of Civilizations and the Remaking of World Order* (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1996); Herbet Yee and Ian Storey, eds., *The China Threat: Perceptions, Myths and Reality* (London: Routledge, 2002); and John Mearsheimer, "China's Unpeaceful Rise," *Current History* 105, no. 690 (2006): 160-162, https://doi.org/10.1525/curh.2006.105.690.160.

¹⁹ Joanne Tompkins, "How U.S. Strategic Policy is Changing China's Nuclear Plans," *Arms Control Today* 33 (January/February 2003), https://www.armscontrol.org/act/ 2003-01/features/us-strategic-policy-changing-china%E2%80%99s-nuclear-plans;

and Susan Turner Haynes, "China's Nuclear Threat Perceptions," *Strategic Studies Quarterly* 10, no. 2 (2016): 44-52, https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/SSQ/ documents/Volume-10_Issue-2/Haynes.pdf.

²⁰ Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "United States Nuclear Forces, 2020" *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 76, no. 1 (2020): 46-60 https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2019.1701286.

²¹ ---, "United States Nuclear Forces, 2019," in "The Global Competition for AI Dominance," special issue, *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 75, no. 3 (2019): 122-134 (122), https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2019.1606503.

⁶ Kelsey Davenport, "China Elevates Nuclear Rocket Force," *Arms Control Today* 15 (2016), https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2016-03/news/china-elevates-nuclear-rocket-force.

⁷ Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2020," in "Now, Then, and the Future: The Bulletin Turns 75," special issue, *Bulletin of The Atomic Scientists* 76, no. 6 (2020): 443-457, https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2020.1846432.

⁸ NTI, "Chinese Nuclear Weapons" (Washington, DC: Nuclear Threat Initiative, 2015), https://www.nti.org/learn/countries/china/nuclear/.

⁹ Kristensen and Korda, "Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2020."

¹⁰ Bill Gertz, "China Tests Submarine-Launched JL-3 Missile Capable of Hitting U.S with Nuke," *Washington Times*, December 24, 2019, https://www.washingtontimes.com/ news/2019/dec/24/china-tests-submarine-launched-il-3-missile-capabl/.

¹¹ "How is China Modernizing its Nuclear Forces?" *China Power*, last modified June 18, 2020, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-nuclear-weapons/.

¹² China Lifts the Veil on Its Advanced Weaponry, *Stratfor*, October 3, 2019, accessed October 26, 2019, https://worldview.stratfor.com/article/china-lifts-veil-its-advanced-weaponry-military-parade.

²⁵ Department of Defense, GoUS, *Nuclear Posture Review Report 2010* (Government of United States, 2010), https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/features/ defenseReviews/ NPR/2010_Nuclear_Posture_Review_Report.pdf.

²⁶ Yunzhu Yao, "A Chinese Perspective on the Nuclear Posture Review" (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2010), https://carnegieendowment.org/2010/05/06/chinese-perspective-on-nuclear-posture-review-pub-40758.

²⁷ Department of Defense, GoUS, *Nuclear Posture Review 2018* (Government of United States, 2018), https://media.defense.gov/2018/Feb/02/2001872886/-1/-1/1/2018-NUCLEAR-POSTURE-REVIEW-FINAL-REPORT.PDF.
²⁸ Ibid.

²⁹ Li Bin, "Will US Nuclear Posture Review See a Return to Hegemony?" *Global Times*, January 25, 2018, http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1086434.shtml.

³⁰ Department of Defense, GoUS, *Nuclear Posture Review 2018*, 32.

³¹ Phil Stewart, "Trump Missile Defense Review Calls North Korea 'Extraordinary Threat'," *Reuters*, January 17, 2019, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-defense-missiles/trump-missile-defense-review-calls-north-korea-extraordinary-threat-idUSKCN1PB04V.

³² Reuben Michael Steff, "Deterrence, Global Security and the Long Road to the Deployment of the Bush Administration's Missile Defense System" (PhD diss., University of Otago, 2012), 112-142.

³³ Haynes, "China's Nuclear Threat Perceptions," 44-52; Tompkins, "How U.S. Strategic Policy is Changing China's Nuclear Plans."

³⁴ Qiu Yong, "A Few Comments on the US Ballistic Missile Defense System," in "Progress Despite Disagreements: The Sixth China–US Strategic Dialogue on Strategic Nuclear Dynamics," Ralph A. Cossa, Brad Glosserman, and Matt Pottinger, eds., *Issues & Insights* 12, no. 5 (2011): 29-37, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/155730/ issuesinsights_vol12n5.pdf.

³⁵ Department of Defense, *Missile Defense Review, 2019* (Government of United States, 2019), https://media. defense.gov/2019/Jan/17/2002080666/-1/-1/1/2019-MISSILE-DEFENSE-REVIEW.PDF.

³⁶ Hans M. Kristensen and Matt Korda, "Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2019," in "Space: Military Frontier or Arms Control Opportunity?" *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 75, no. 4 (2019): 171-178 (173), https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2019.1628511.

³⁷ "Missiles of China," Missile Threat Project (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2021), https://missilethreat.csis.org/country/china/; Jen Judson, "Pentagon Hits Pause on Redesign of Critical Homeland Missile Defense Component," *Defense News*, May 28, 2019, https://www.defensenews.com/pentagon/ 2019/05/28/pentagon-hits-pause-on-redesign-of-critical-homeland-missile-defense-

component/; Ronald O'Rourke, *Navy Aegis Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD) Program: Background and Issues for Congress*, report (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL33745.pdf.

³⁸ Kristensen and Korda, "Chinese Nuclear Forces, 2020," 444.

³⁹ ACA, "Current U.S. Missile Defense Programs at a Glance" (factsheet, Arms Control Association, Washington, DC, 2019), https://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/ usmissiledefense.

40 Ibid.

⁴¹ Ibid.

 $^{\rm 42}$ Matt Korda and Hans Kristensen, "US Ballistic Missile Defenses, 2019," in "Apocalypse Soon? How Civilization Might End—and How to Make Sure it Doesn't,"

 ²² Hans M. Kristensen, Robert S. Norris and Matthew G. McKinzie, *Chinese Nuclear Forces and U.S. Nuclear War Planning*, report (Washington, DC: The Federation of American Scientists, 2006), 130-134, https://fas.org/nuke/guide/china/Book2006.pdf.
²³ "Excerpts of Classified Nuclear Posture Review," *Nuclear Posture Review Report 2002* (Washington, DC: The Federation of American Scientists, 2002), https://fas.org/wp-content/uploads/media/Excerpts-of-Classified-Nuclear-Posture-Review.pdf.
²⁴ Ibid.

special issue, *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 75, no. 6 (2019): 295-306(296), https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2019.1680055.

⁴³ Ralph A. Cossa, Brad Glosserman, and Matt Pottinger, eds., "Progress Despite Disagreements: The Sixth China–US Strategic Dialogue on Strategic Nuclear Dynamics," *Issues & Insights* 12, no. 5 (2011) 11, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/ 155730/issuesinsights_vol12n5.pdf.

44 Ibid.

⁴⁵ ACA, "Current U.S. Missile Defense Programs at a Glance."

⁴⁶ Wu Riqiang, "China's Anxiety About US Missile Defence: A Solution," *Survival* 55 no. 5 (2013): 29-52, https://doi.org/10.1080/00396338.2013.841803; Qiu Yong, "Analysis on the ASAT Capability of the GMD Interceptor" (paper presented at symposium, Tsinghua University, Beijing, July 17–25, 2004); Li Bin, "Impact of U.S. NMD on Chinese Nuclear Modernization" (paper presented at meeting no. 261, Korean Pugwash Group, Seoul, April 2001); Li Bin, Zhou Baogen, and Liu Zhiwei, "Missile Defense: China Will Have to Respond," *Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists* 57, no. 6 (2001): 25-28,

https://doi.org/10.2968/057006009; Hui Zhang, "Action/Reaction: U.S. Space Weaponization and China," Arms Control Today 35 (December 2005), https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2005-12/features/actionreaction-us-spaceweaponization-china.

⁴⁷ Jeffrey W. Knopf, "The Fourth Wave in Deterrence Research," *Contemporary Security Policy* 31, no. 1 (2010): 1-33, https://doi.org/10.1080/13523261003640819.

⁴⁸ Keir A. Lieber and Daryl G. Press, "The New Era of Counterforce: Technological Change and the Future of Nuclear Deterrence," *International Security* 41, no. 4 (2017): 9-49 (11), https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC_a_00273.

⁴⁹ "Leon Panetta: US to deploy 60% of navy fleet to Pacific," *BBC News*, June 2, 2012, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-18305750.

⁵⁰ Sam LaGrone, "Sixty Percent of U.S. Navy and Air Force Will Be Based in Pacific by 2020,"US Naval Institute News, September 30, 2014, https://news.usni.org/2014/09/30/work-sixty-percent-u-s-navy-air-force-will-based-pacific-2020.

⁵¹ Li Bin and Nie Hongyi, "An Investigation of China – U.S. Strategic Stability," trans., Gregory Kulacki, *World Economics & Politics*, no. 2 (2008): 13-19, https://ucsusa.org/ sites/default/files/2019-09/Li-and-Nie-translation-final-5-22-09.pdf.

⁵² ACA, "Current U.S. Missile Defense Programs at a Glance."

53 Ibid.

⁵⁴ Tong Zhao, *Narrowing the U.S.-China Gap on Missile Defense: How to Help Forestall a Nuclear Arms Race*, report (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2020), 5-58, https://carnegieendowment.org/files/Zhao USChina

MissileDefense.pdf; Li Bin, "Tracking Chinese Strategic Mobile Missiles," *Science and Global Security* 15, no. 1 (2007): 1–30, https://doi.org/10.1080/08929880701350197; Lieber and Press, "The New Era of Counterforce: Technological Change and the Future of Nuclear Deterrence"; ———, "U.S. Nuclear Primacy and the Future of the Chinese Deterrent," *China Security* (Winter 2007): 66–89, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/29406/cs5_FULL.pdf; and Austin Long and Brendan Rittenhouse Green, "Stalking the Secure Second Strike: Intelligence, Counterforce, and Nuclear Strategy," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 38, no. 1–2 (2015): 38–73, http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/01402390.2014.958150.

⁵⁵ Ian Williams, "More Than Missiles: China Previews its New Way of War" (brief, Center for Strategic & International Studies, Washington, DC, 2019), https://www.csis.org/ analysis/more-missiles-china-previews-its-new-way-war.

⁵⁶ Department of Defense, GoUS, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report* (Government of United States, 2001), 43, http://www.comw.org/qdr/qdr2001.pdf.

⁵⁷ Amy F. Woolf, *Conventional Prompt Global Strike and Long-Range Ballistic Missiles: Background and Issues*, report (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2021), https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R41464.pdf.

58 Ibid., 11.

⁶¹ Department of Defense, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report* (Government of United States, 2010), 32-33, https://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/ quadrennial/QDR2010.pdf?ver=vVJYRVwNdnGb_00ixF0UfQ%3d%3d.

⁶⁴ Department of Defense, GoUS, Nuclear Posture Review Report 2010, 34.

⁶⁶ Yao Yunzhu, "China Will Not Change Its Nuclear Policy," *China-U.S. Focus*, April 22, 2013, http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/china-will-not-change-its-no-first-use-policy; also see Woolf, *Conventional Prompt Global Strike and Long-Range Ballistic Missiles: Background and Issues*.

⁶⁷ M. Taylor Fravel and Fiona S. Cunningham, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and U.S.-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (2015): 7–50.(20-22, 44), https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC_a_00215.

⁶⁹ Amy F. Woolf, *Conventional Prompt Global Strike and Long-Range Ballistic Missiles: Background and Issues*, report (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2019),https://assets.documentcloud.org/documents/6271735/Conventional-Prompt-Global-Strike-and-Long-Range.pdf.

⁷⁰ Ibid, 4.

⁷¹ National Defense Authorization Act of 2013, Pub. L. No. 112–239–(2013), https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ239/PLAW-112publ239.pdf.

⁷² Tong Zhao, "Conventional Counterforce Strike and Damage Limitation" (paper, Sam Nunn School of International Affairs, Georgia Institute of Technology, Atlanta, 2011), https://igcc.ucsd.edu/_files/PPNT/NuclearBriefing2presentation1.pdf.

⁷³ Department of Defense, GoUS, Nuclear Posture Review 2018.

⁵⁹ GoUS, *The National Military Strategy of the United States of America*, (Government of United States, 2004), https://history.defense.gov/Portals/70/Documents/nms/nms2004.pdf?ver=UHt7ntCXi1EO3mgZSqFvNA%3d%3d.

⁶⁰ Department of Defense, GoUS, *Quadrennial Defense Review Report* (Government of United States, 2006), 49-50, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/policy/dod/qdr-2006-report.pdf.

⁶² Ibid.

⁶³ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Ibid.

⁶⁸ Ibid.

⁷⁴ AMS, 战略学 [The Science of Military Strategy 2013], 171.